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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed April 17, 2013.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved she sustained compensable

injuries.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant was entitled to reasonably necessary medical

treatment, and that the claimant proved she was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from October 13, 2011
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until a date yet to be determined.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission affirms the

administrative law judge’s opinion as modified.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that she sustained a compensable bilateral

carpal tunnel syndrome injury, for which the claimant is

entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment.  We find

that the claimant proved she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 28, 2012 until a date

yet to be determined.    

I.  HISTORY

Valerie Smith, age 41, became employed as a Utility

worker for the respondent-employer on or about February 3,

2011.  The record contains a Georgia-Pacific Functional Job

Description for “Utility”: “Perform clean up duties, remove

trash veneer and wood dust.  Also covers Offbearer duties,

along with operating center cut saw.”  The Essential Job

Functions listed on the job description indicated that the

claimant’s work required occasional pushing and pulling of

loads from 8-15 pounds.  The claimant testified that her job

with the respondents required lifting and stacking large

sheets of plywood.  The claimant asserted that she picked up
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“about 800 sheets of wood or more per day.”  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  So you were using both hands to do this?

A.  Yes, sir.  I would have to pick it up, you
know.

Q.  And it’s heavy.  I mean, it’s not like picking
up a piece of paper, is it?

A.  No, sir.

Q.  And after four days, five days of work, did
you experience some kind of pain or injury?

A.  It was pain in my hand, sir....In the right
hand first.  

Q.  All right.  So on February the 7th of 2011,
just a few days after you started working, you
started experiencing pain in your right hand?

A.  Yes, sir.  

Q.  Had you ever had pain like this or pain in
your right hand before?

A.  No, sir.      

The claimant testified that she sought treatment on her

own with her family physician, Dr. Barry V. Thompson.  Dr.

Thompson noted on March 3, 2011, “”Right hand hurting down

through elbow for the past 2 weeks.  She is wearing wrist

splint.  She has been working as dryer feeder at GP Plywood

for almost 2 months now.  She is right handed....Tender over
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the right bicipital tendon.  Pressure over the right carpal

tunnel reproduces symptoms.”  Dr. Thompson’s assessment on

March 3, 2011 was Maxillary sinusitis, “Bicipital

tenosynovitis - overuse - (right),” “Carpal tunnel syndrome

- overuse - (right),” and Raynaud’s syndrome.  Dr. Thompson

prescribed medication.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Thompson on May 3,

2011, “Pt. in for recheck on carpal tunnel syndrome and

other active problems.  Pt. states her carpal tunnel has

gotten worse and it has gone to the left hand.  States she

had to pick up 800 sheets of Plywood today....States she

sleeps in a wrist splint but it does not help....Pressure

over bilateral median nerve reproduces symptoms.  Tender

over lateral epicondyle left elbow.”  The assessment was

“Bicipital tenosynovitis - overuse - (right),” “Carpal

tunnel syndrome - overuse - (right),” Raynaud’s syndrome,

and Nicotine Dependence.  It was also noted, “advised should

wear wrist splints at work 05/03/2011.”      

Dr. Thompson noted on May 31, 2011, “Pt. in for 1 month

recheck on bicipital tenosynovitis and other active

problems.  Pt. states she cannot raise her right arm over

her shoulder any more.... Swollen up over the right
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shoulder.  Pressure over carpal tunnel in both hands

reproduces the symptoms.  Tender over the lateral aspect of

both elbows.  Tends to overreact.  Full ROM about the right

shoulder w/discomfort on the extremes.”  The assessment was

Bicipital tenosynovitis, overuse, right; Shoulder

tendonitis/bursitis; Carpal tunnel syndrome overuse, right;

and Raynaud’s syndrome. 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Thompson on June 28,

2011, “Pt. in for 1 month recheck on carpal tunnel syndrome

and other active problems.  Pt. states she is still having

lots of problems with her carpal tunnel....She has been

working at Plywood for 4 ½ months - has to be there 6 months

before she can take time off for carpal tunnel surgery.” 

The assessment was Bicipital tenosynovitis, overuse, right;

Shoulder tendonitis/bursitis, right; and Carpal tunnel

syndrome, overuse, right.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Thompson on July 26,

2011: “In for 1 month recheck on carpal tunnel, Raynaud’s

and other active problems.  Patient states “carpal tunnel is

still bothering her really bad caused her right middle

finger to be numb, both shoulder and elbows still hurt.” 

Dr. Thompson assessed Carpal tunnel syndrome, overuse,
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right; Bicipital tenosynovitis, overuse, right; Shoulder

tendonitis/bursitis, right; Raynaud’s syndrome, and Nicotine

dependence.    

The claimant testified that her job classification for

the respondents changed to “Grader” in about August 2011. 

The record contains a Georgia-Pacific Functional Job

Description for the job title, “Dry Grader.”  The Dry

Grader’s job function was described as “Transfer dry wood

and sort based on quality grade.”  A Dry Grader was required

to “Lift (occasionally) mid range lift 5 to 10 lbs. dry wood

sheets and veneer strips from 38 in. to 18 - 55 in., at a

rate of 500 lifts per 1 hr., 1500 to 3500 times per shift.” 

The claimant testified regarding the Dry Grader position, “I

stand on the side of the grader wood, and as the sheets come

down, I’ll pick up three 54's and throw them behind me

constantly all day long.”  Dr. Thompson noted on August 9,

2011, “Patient still complaining with her hands hurting

really bad.  Medicine does not seem to be helping much. 

Patient states ‘they changed her job at work instead of

feeder now she has to pull on things.’”
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The claimant testified that the Georgia-Pacific

facility in which she worked ceased operations on October

13, 2011.  The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  After the mill closed, did you work somewhere
else in the Georgia-Pacific entities?

A.  Yes, sir, I did.  

Q.  And where did you go to in the Georgia-Pacific
family of entities there in Crossett?

A.  I went to the Georgia-Pacific paper mill
operations in Crossett, Arkansas.

Q.  And what did you do at the Georgia-Pacific
paper mill?

A.  I was in training to work a wrapper for toilet
paper.

Q.  Okay.  And why didn’t you complete the
training?

A.  Well, I was terminated because they kept
saying I wasn’t listening.  I was on strong pain
medications and my hands hurt and it was, you
know, it was bothering me.  And also when they did
my drug test at the new job where, it was the same
company, but, I mean, I didn’t pass my drug test. 
I mean, I had to take those pain pills in order to
even try to work, and they’s why I needed to work,
because I had my children to support, and so I
needed the job....

Q.  So how long did you try to do this job in the
paper mill?

A.  About a month-and-a-half.
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Q.  And do you know the last day you worked for
the paper mill?

A.  Yes, sir, January 27, 2012....

Q.  Once you were let go, were you fired, were you
terminated?

A.  Terminated.      

Dr. Jeanine A. Andersson evaluated the claimant on June

4, 2012:

CHIEF COMPLAINT: Bilateral hand numbness tingling
right greater than left x1 year.  The patient is a
39-year-old right-hand dominant female who is
currently laid off her job.  She’s been laid off
since October of 2011.  She states she started
working in the middle where she did repetitive
lifting gripping and grasping.  She states her
hand became numb and tingly and had severe pain
unless (sic)to medially after beginning this job. 
She states her hands fall sleep (sic) on her at
nighttime as well as [when] she is driving.  Right
hand is worse on the left.  Her symptoms are
improved after she wears a splint.  She describes
her pain as piercing and throbbing.  She has no
other associated symptoms....

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford reported on June 4, 2012:

Ms. Smith is seen for electrodiagnostic testing of
both upper extremities.  This is to further
investigate complaint of painful numbness, both
hands.  Right hand is most symptomatic.  She is
right-hand dominant....

Nerve conduction study is abnormal, confirming
bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  Changes are
moderate to severe on the right and mild to
moderate on the left.  
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Dr. Andersson planned the following on June 4, 2012:

“#1  Patient has had her nerve conduction study today with

Dr. Rutherford.  This demonstrated shift right moderately

severe carpal tunnel syndrome, and left mild to moderate

carpal tunnel syndrome. #2  I recommended bilateral volar

wrist cock-up splint wear at nighttime. #3  I have also

recommended she consider bilateral carpal tunnel releases

starting with the right side first.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 24, 2012.  The

claimant contended that “on February 7, 2011, while working

for the respondent and performing the essential and

necessary duties of her job, the claimant suffered an injury

to her hands which she reported to her supervisor, Brett

Matthews.  The claimant was advised to return to work which

she did.  She continued to work and experienced pain as she

performed her job duties.  On May 4, 2011, the pain to her

hands was so severe that she reported to her supervisor,

Justin Corley, who took the claimant to the first aid

office.  The claimant has sought medical attention and at

this time is unable to continue work.  The respondents have

failed to provide limited duty work or indemnity benefits to

the claimant.”  The respondents contended that the claimant
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“cannot establish her employment is the major cause of her

alleged injuries in this matter.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Compensability of the claimant’s alleged
February 7, 2011 and May 4, 2011 injuries to her
hands.
2.  If found compensable, the claimant’s
entitlement to medical benefits, temporary total
disability benefits, and temporary partial
disability benefits.
3.  Controversion and attorney’s fees.
4.  All other issues are reserved.  

Dr. Thompson stated on January 3, 2013, “Remains

disabled from work due to severe carpal tunnel and can not

have surgery until her thyroid is under control.”    

The respondents corresponded with Dr. Andersson on

January 4, 2013 and stated in part:

1.  Taking into consideration the Claimant’s age,
obesity, smoking habit, hyperthryoidism (sic), the
Claimant’s job descriptions and her description of
the onset of symptoms only 4 days after beginning
work for Georgia-Pacific; can you state within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty that the
Claimant’s right carpal tunnel syndrome arose out
of and in the course of her employment with
Georgia-Pacific?

2.  Also, taking into consideration the Claimant’s
age, obesity, smoking habit, hyperthryoidism
(sic), the Claimant’s job descriptions, and her
previous development of symptoms in her right hand
only 4 days after beginning work for Georgia-
Pacific; can you state within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty that the Claimant’s left
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carpal tunnel syndrome arose out of and in the
course of her employment with Georgia-Pacific?

Dr. Andersson answered “No” to both questions.          

A hearing was held on January 17, 2013.  At that time,

the claimant contended that she was entitled to temporary

disability benefits from October 13, 2011 until a date yet

to be determined.  The respondents contended that if

benefits were awarded, then they were entitled to an offset

for any unemployment benefits paid.  The claimant testified

on direct examination:

Q.  Now, Ms. Smith, how physically are your hands
at this point?

A.  Not good at all.  

Q.  Do you believe you’re able to go and perform
any work duties?  Could you go to work doing the
type of job that you’ve been doing in the past?

A.  No, sir.  I mean, with the surgery, I’m
praying that will work for me.  With the surgery I
would really give it a try, because I love to
work.  I’ve been working my whole life, so yes,
sir.

The parties deposed Dr. Andersson on February 14, 2013. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Andersson:

Q.  That is a letter dated January 4 from me
addressed to you.  Does that letter look familiar?

A.  It does....



TERRY (SMITH) - G103989
& G103994

12

Q.  Is that an accurate copy of your responses to
our questions?

A.  Yes, it is accurate.

Q.  Okay.  And your response to Question No. 1,
Question No. 1 basically being whether or not you
could state within a reasonable degree of medical
certainty whether you believed her carpal tunnel
in her right hand arose out of her employment,
what was your response to that?

A.  It did not arise directly out of her
employment.

Q.  Okay.  And Question No. 2 related - same
question related to the left hand.
And what was your answer to that?

A.  The same: That her employment was not related
- did not cause the carpal tunnel.  

Q.  Okay.  And in preparing today and in re-
reviewing some of these records, has your opinion
changed in any way?

A.  It has not, no.  

Q.  Would you explain for us what exactly your
opinion was based on?

A.  It’s based upon a couple of things.  Number
one, the fact that she had worked at her
occupation for such a short period of time.  I
think that she said after four days she had - she
developed symptoms which she related to the carpal
tunnel.  That was probably the first thing.  In
addition to that also she does have obesity,
so that certainly is a risk factor.  The
hyperthyroidism certainly is a risk factor.  
Smoking is a risk factor.  When you combine all of
those things, the causality of the carpal tunnel
is not directly related, in my opinion, to her
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occupation.  And that’s mostly also that her nerve
conduction study was showing that she was at a
moderate to severe level.  Those kind of changes
don’t come on overnight unless there’s been a
trauma.  If she had fallen or, you know, there was
a significant trauma, you can get moderate to
severe carpal tunnel syndrome within a four-day
period.  But just a regular day-to-day occupation,
it probably was not caused by that....

Q.  And, Mr. Thomas, you can correct me if I’m
wrong on stating this: But she did state at her
deposition that her job actually required her to
pick up half-inch thick pieces of plywood that
were 54 inches wide, which is about 4 feet, 4 ½
feet wide, up to 6 to 7 feet long off a floor, up
to 800 pieces a day, 4 to 5 pounds - which our
job description says about 5 to 12.

A.  Five to 12 pounds?

Q.  Yeah, five to 12 pounds.

A.  Okay.

Q.  800 pieces a day, which of course by my math
over an eight-hour day without a break if you
didn’t count breaks at all would be about 1.7
sheets a minute.  Assuming that that’s possible or
accurate, would knowing that - or would that
make any difference at all in your opinion?

A.  It can aggravate pre-existing carpal tunnel.

Q.  Okay.

A.  Lifting, gripping, grasping heavy - heavy
lifting, gripping, and grasping that’s repetitive
can aggravate pre-existing carpal tunnel....

Q.  Then based on what we’ve discussed so far
today and your review of the records, can you
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still today state within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty whether this was work related?

A.  I don’t think her carpal tunnel was caused by
her occupation.

  
The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Andersson:

Q.  As I understand what your statement is, you
cannot determine whether it is work-related or
not; is that correct?

A.  If what is determined?  If the carpal tunnel
is caused?

Q.  Yes.  You have no way to sit here today and
determine whether it is or is not caused by her
work?

A.  Based upon the information that I’ve been
provided, I don’t think that it’s been caused - I
don’t think her carpal tunnel was caused by her
occupation....

Q.  Nobody can describe when carpal tunnel
occurred can they?  Nobody can put a bright line
pin on a time line and say, that’s the time you
got carpal tunnel?

A.  No.  Typically nerve conduction studies take
almost three months to develop any sort of
changes....

Q.  And so how can you with a reasonable degree of
medical certainty then say that her condition was
not caused by her picking up this wood at work?

A.  I don’t think that her condition of - after
working for four days would have caused carpal
tunnel on the one hand.  I don’t - I don’t think
that there’s - I just don’t see that being
possible.  My opinion is she probably had pre-
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existing carpal tunnel that was aggravated by her
occupation.  And I think certainly by continuing
doing her occupation, it was certainly
aggravated....

Q.  Do you believe this patient needs bilateral
carpal tunnel release?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Can you say with a reasonable degree of
medical certainty that the cause for the need for
that release was anything other than her job?

A.  The cause for the need?  Cause?  You’re asking
me to put a specific on it, and I - I can’t really
get that specific for you....

Q.  But if in fact her accurate - her description
is accurate that she picked up 800 pieces of wood
a day for some months, six months, eight months
and her pain got increasingly worse, can you say
then with a reasonable degree of medical certainty
that the need for surgery at this time in some way
is related to that 800 pieces of wood a day all
day long?

A.  Correct, yes.

Q.  You can say that they are related?  

A.  I would say that it probably aggravated her
pre-existing carpal tunnel.

  
An administrative law judge filed an opinion on April

17, 2013.  The administrative law judge found that the

claimant proved she sustained compensable injuries.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was

entitled to reasonably necessary medical treatment, and that
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the claimant was entitled to temporary total disability

benefits beginning October 13, 2011 until a date yet to be

determined.    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(ii) An injury causing internal or external
physical harm to the body and arising out of and
in the course of employment if it is not caused by
a specific incident or is not identifiable by time
and place of occurrence, if the injury is:
(a) Caused by rapid repetitive motion.  Carpal
tunnel syndrome is specifically categorized as a
compensable injury falling within this
definition[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-
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102(4)(E)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark.

App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).    

For an injury falling within the definition of

compensable injury under subdivision (4)(A)(ii)(Repl. 2002),

the resultant condition is compensable only if the alleged

compensable injury is the major cause of the disability or

need for treatment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  “Major cause” means more than fifty percent (50%) of

the cause, and a finding of major cause shall be established

according to the preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002).      

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that she sustained compensable carpal tunnel

syndrome injuries to her hands.”  The Full Commission

affirms this finding.  The claimant became employed as a

Utility worker for the respondent-employer in February 2011. 

The claimant’s work for the respondents required manually

lifting and stacking large sheets of plywood.  The claimant

testified that she began suffering from pain in her right
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hand after only a few days of employment with the

respondents.  Dr. Thompson’s records corroborated the

claimant’s testimony.  Dr. Thompson noted on March 3, 2011

that the claimant had been performing manual labor for the

respondents, and he diagnosed “Carpal tunnel syndrome -

overuse - (right).”  Dr. Thompson prescribed medication for

the claimant’s right carpal tunnel syndrome and provided

follow-up treatment.  The claimant continued her manual

labor duties for the respondents.   

Dr. Thompson reported on May 3, 2011 that the

claimant’s carpal tunnel symptoms on the right had worsened

and were now spreading to the claimant’s left hand.  Dr.

Thompson advised the claimant to wear wrist splints at work. 

Dr. Thompson continued providing follow-up treatment.  The

claimant began working as a “Grader” for the respondents in

August 2011.  This employment position also required

intensive manual labor with both hands.  The claimant

testified that she lifted approximately 800 sheets of wood

daily in her work with the respondents.  Whether or not the

claimant was lifting exactly 800 sheets of plywood daily,

the Commission notes that the job description for Dry Grader

required lifting wood “at a rate of 500 lifts per 1 hr.,
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1500 to 3500 times per shift.”  The respondent-employer’s

plant location closed on October 13, 2011, but the claimant

testified that she continued to perform hand-intensive

manual labor for the respondents in a different facility.

Dr. Rutherford performed electrodiagnostic testing on

June 4, 2012 and reported that “Nerve conduction study is

abnormal, confirming bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome

[emphasis supplied].”  Dr. Andersson subsequently

recommended bilateral carpal tunnel releases.  The Full

Commission recognizes Dr. Andersson’s answers to the

respondents’ January 4, 2013 questionnaire, wherein Dr.

Andersson opined that the claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel

syndrome did not arise out of her employment with the

respondents.  Dr. Andersson also testified at deposition

that the claimant’s employment “did not cause the carpal

tunnel.”

Dr. Andersson also opined that the claimant suffered

from a pre-existing carpal tunnel condition.  It is within

the Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical

evidence and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota

Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999). 

In the present matter, there is no record of medical
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treatment for a pre-existing carpal tunnel condition.  There

is no evidence demonstrating that the instant claimant

complained  of carpal tunnel symptoms before she became

employed with the respondents.  Moreover, even if the

claimant did suffer from such a pre-existing condition, Dr.

Andersson repeatedly testified that the claimant’s hand-

intensive work for the respondents “aggravated her pre-

existing carpal tunnel.”  An aggravation is a new injury

resulting from an independent incident.  Farmland Ins. Co.

v. DuBois, 54 Ark. App. 141, 923 S.W.2d 883 (1996).

The Full Commission finds that the instant claimant

proved by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained

a compensable injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(4)(A)(ii)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant proved that she

sustained a bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome injury causing

physical harm to her body, which injury arose out of and in

the course of the claimant’s employment with the

respondents.  The claimant also established a compensable

injury by medical evidence supported by objective findings,

i.e., the electrodiagnostic testing which confirmed

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  We find that this

objective medical evidence was causally related to the
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compensable injury.  The claimant proved by a preponderance

of the evidence that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability and need for treatment.  The

preponderance of the evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant’s bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome was caused by

obesity, hyperthyroidism, or tobacco.       

B.  Temporary Disability

An employee who has suffered a scheduled injury is to

receive temporary total or temporary partial disability

benefits during the healing period or until she returns to

work, whichever occurs first.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

521(a)(Repl. 2002); Wheeler Constr. Co. v. Armstrong, 73

Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822 (2001).  The healing period is

that period for healing of the injury which continues until

the employee is as far restored as the permanent character

of the injury will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World Hotel, 46

Ark. App. 303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  Whether an employee’s

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark. App.

63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant is entitled to temporary total
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disability benefits from October 13, 2011, until a date to

be determined[.]” The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 28, 2012 until a date

yet to be determined.  The claimant became employed with the

respondents on February 3, 2011.  The claimant subsequently

developed a compensable bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome

condition but continued to work for the respondents.  As we

have discussed, the claimant testified that the Georgia-

Pacific facility in which she worked ceased operations on

October 13, 2011.  However, the claimant continued gainful

employment in another Georgia-Pacific paper mill.  The

respondents terminated the claimant’s employment on January

27, 2012.  The claimant testified that she was unable to

continue performing her work duties because of the pain in

her hands.  The Commission notes that an unsuccessful

attempt to return to work does not bar additional benefits. 

Mackey v. Cobb Vantress, 2011 Ark. App. 88, citing Farmers

Coop v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899 (2002).

The Full Commission finds that the claimant remained

within a healing period at the time her employment was

terminated on January 27, 2012.  Dr. Thompson stated on
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January 3, 2013 that the claimant “Remains disabled from

work due to severe carpal tunnel[.]” The claimant testified

that she had very limited physical use of her hands.  Dr.

Andersson testified at the February 14, 2013 deposition that

the claimant still needed bilateral carpal tunnel releases. 

We find that the claimant remained within a healing period

and was not able to return to work beginning January 28,

2012 until a date yet to be determined.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained compensable

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome injuries.  The claimant

proved that the medical treatment of record, including

surgery recommended by Dr. Andersson, was reasonably

necessary in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 28, 2012 until a date

yet to be determined.  Temporary total disability shall be

payable to the claimant with respect to any week for which

she receives unemployment benefits, but only to the extent

that the temporary total disability otherwise payable
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exceeds the unemployment benefits.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-506(Repl. 2002).  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to

fees for legal services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full

Commission, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

additional fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

Commissioner McKinney dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion finding that the claimant sustained a compensable

carpal tunnel syndrome injury for which she is entitled to

medical and indemnity benefits.  I find that the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

her carpal tunnel syndrome arose out of her employment.
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          In finding that the claimant sustained a

compensable aggravation injury, the majority has neglected

to properly analyze this as an aggravation injury or to

thoroughly review Dr. Jeannie Anderson’s deposition

testimony.  In Maverick Transp. V. Buzzard, 69 Ark. App.

128, 10 S.W.3d 467 (2000), the Arkansas Court of Appeals

discussed the difference between an aggravation and a

recurrence as it relates to workers’ compensation law.  The

Court stated:

An aggravation is a new injury resulting
from an independent incident.  Farmland
Ins. Co. v. DuBois, 54 Ark. App. 141,
923 S.W.2d 883 (1996).  A recurrence is
not a new injury but merely another
period of incapacitation resulting from
a previous injury.  Atkins Nursing Home
v. Gray, 54 Ark. App. 125, 923 S.W.2d
897 (1996).  A recurrence exists when
the second complication is a natural and
probable consequence of a prior injury. 
Weldon v. Pierce Bros. Constr., 54 Ark.
App. 344, 925 S.W.2d 179 (1996).

          If the aggravation/new injury is an accidental

injury, it must meet the following criteria to establish

compensability: it must be (1) an independent incident; (2)

work-related; (3) caused by a specific incident identifiable

by a time and place of occurrence or in this case a

statutorily acknowledged rapid repetitive carpal tunnel
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injury. See Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A)(i) and

11-9-102(4)(A)(ii) (Supp. 2009); Farmland Ins. Co. v.

DuBois, Supra. An injury does not have to be accidental in

order to qualify as an aggravation/new injury; it must,

however, fall within one of the definitions of a compensable

injury as set forth in Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(A).

          Where a rapid repetitive motion injury is argued

to be an aggravation of a preexisting condition, the

claimant must prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

the injury: (1) arose out of and in the course of her

employment; (2) caused internal or external physical harm to

the body requiring medical services; (3) was caused by rapid

repetitive motion; (4) was the major cause of the disability

or need for treatment; (5) was established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings. See Ark. Code Ann.

§ 11-9-102(4)(A) and (D)(Supp. 2009); High Capacity Prods.

v. Moore, 61 Ark. App. 1, 962 S.W.2d 831 (1998).

          The majority correctly points out that the record

fails to show that the claimant sought treatment for carpal

tunnel syndrome prior to going to work for respondents. 

Accordingly, on this record we cannot find that the

objective medical findings of carpal tunnel syndrome on the
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claimant’s nerve conduction studies are new findings or

whether they would have disclosed evidence of carpal tunnel

syndrom prior to claimant’s employment with respondents.

Nevertheless, I find that the claimant has failed to prove

by a preponderance of the evidence that the carpal tunnel

syndrome as evidenced by the nerve conduction studies are

causally related to or arose out of her employment.  Dr.

Anderson adamantly testified the claimant’s carpal tunnel

syndrome was not caused by her employment.   In this regard,

Dr. Anderson specifically testified:

Q     Okay.  And your response to
Question No. 1, Question No. 1
basically being whether or not you
could state within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty whether
you believed her carpal tunnel in
her right hand arose out of her
employment, what was your response
to that?

A     It did not arise directly out of
her employment. 

Q     Okay.  And Question No. 2 related -
- same question related to the left
hand.  And what was your answer to
that?

A     The same:  That her employment was
not related -- did not cause the
carpal tunnel.
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Q     Okay.  And in preparing today and
in re-reviewing some of these
records, has your opinion changed
in any way?

A     It has not, no.
 
Q     Would you explain for us what

exactly your opinion was based on?
A     It's based upon a couple of things. 

Number one, the fact that she had
worked at her occupation for such a
short period of time.  I think that
she said after four days she had --
she developed symptoms which she
related to the carpal tunnel.  That
was probably the first thing.

 
In addition to that also she does
have obesity, so that certainly is
a risk factor.  The hyperthyroidism
certainly is a risk factor. 
Smoking is a risk factor.
  
When you combine all of those
things, the causality of the carpal
tunnel is not directly related, in
my opinion, to her occupation.
 
And that's mostly also that her
nerve conduction study was showing
that she was at a moderate to
severe level.  Those kind of
changes don't come on overnight
unless there's been a trauma.  If
she had fallen or, you know, there
was a significant trauma, you can
get moderate to severe carpal
tunnel syndrome within a four-day
period.  But just a regular day-to-
day occupation, it probably was not
caused by that. 
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Q     Okay.  And that would apply to the
right hand.  The right hand
complaints arose after four days,
correct?

  
A     Correct, yes.
 
Q     But the left hand symptoms she said

started about two months after
that.  Would your answer change
based on an additional two months
of work?

A     I don't think so, not to this
degree.  Not to that degree.

 
Q     All right.  So there are several

different factors.  Can any of --
and all of those by themselves even
can be risk factors, even if they
weren't combined together; is that
right?

A     Absolutely.  

          After considering the claimant’s underlying

conditions, as well as, her job duties, Dr. Anderson

testified unequivocally that the claimant’s carpal tunnel

syndrome was not caused by her work.  In fact, she

testified: “.... I just don’t see that being possible.”

Given Dr. Anderson’s unyielding testimony in this regard, I

find that it is error to conclude that the claimant

sustained a new injury or aggravation.  Dr. Anderson never

testified that the claimant developed a new injury of carpal
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tunnel syndrome.  Rather, she more or less testified that

the claimant’s work “could” aggravate her pre-existing

carpal tunnel syndrome. Given Dr. Anderson’s unequivocal

testimony that the claimant’s work did not cause the carpal

tunnel syndrome injury, I can only surmise that she did not

use the term “aggravation” in its technical and legal sense

but rather in its medical and non-legal sense.  A thorough

review of Dr. Anderson’s deposition testimony leads me to

find that she intended the use of the word “aggravation” to

mean “recurrence”.  At no time did Dr. Anderson state or

even imply that a new injury of carpal tunnel syndrome

occurred.  Thus, the only finding that can be made from Dr.

Anderson's testimony as a whole, is that by continuing to

work, the claimant developed pain and incapacitation from

her pre-existing carpal tunnel syndrome.  Accordingly, I

cannot find that the claimant has proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that she sustained a compensable aggravation

or new injury of carpal tunnel syndrome that arose out of

her employment with respondents.  Therefore, I dissent.

                                 
KAREN H. MCKINNEY, COMMISSIONER


